 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen
Finance, Appropriation and Advisory Committee

Thursday, April 27, 2023 @ 6:30pm
Dudley Municipal Complex
71West Main Street

Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A

Approved May 8, 2023

Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Public Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

 The Honorable Jason Johnson opened the meeting at 6:35pm. Without objection, the Board of Selectmen Chairman requested to facilitate the joint meeting.   In attendance were the Honorable John Marsi, Honorable Steven Sullivan, Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz and Honorable Mark Landry.  Also present was Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary.  In attendance for the FAA were Ann Gaudreau, Joan Gardecki and Michael Mayotte.  Representing the DCRSD was Richard Mathieu, Finance Director, Cathleen Carmignani, Chairman of the school committee and Kelly Szela, member of the school committee.  
2. Town Administrator’s Report:
Mr. Ruda read a press release: “At a special ballot election on April 25, 2023 Dudley voters soundly rejected a proposed plan to address the tough economic challenges facing our town with a single vote.  Out of the 2, 962 votes cast, 701 were in favor of the proposed five-year financial plan and 2, 261 people were opposed.  The message was loud and clear.  While the response was a decisive “no” I don’t see if as our community collectively ignoring the financial challenges that must be addressed, but rather a message that they want more options and a higher degree of control over the difficult decision that must be made as  a community.  With the April 25 voter mandate in mind, we will go back to the drawing board with this clear directive and provide voters with opportunity and options to decide the level of municipal and educational services they will support and expect”.  Mr. Ruda stated he will be going back to the drawing board and wants guidance from the Board.  He feels that we do not want to level fund the schools; do we want to take another bite of the apple or take the cuts as presented?  He stated that he provided two draft budgets.  He would like to vote on a budget at our May 4, 2023 meeting.  He stated that the water/sewer Commissioners will be making some adjustments to their request and the school committee will be meeting again to decide on their final requests.  In the budgets Mr. Ruda stated that he level funded the school assessment in the column marked Fy24 Budget Request with reductions and adjustments.  In the other column TA Budget recommended with an override he inserted an increase to the school assessment of $994,283 which is the number that has only been discussed but not approved or recommended by the school committee but is nevertheless a reasonable placeholder for tonight’s meeting.  He also is proposing to use $166,000 remaining ARPA funds along with Stabilization and a small amount of free cash to fund dams, stormwater, regulatory and compliance, grant and project design etc.  He will be asking the voters at town meeting to vote to address the regulator and compliance issues surrounding dams, stormwater and immediate response action orders that the community must act on in FY24.  He would like to know what the Board and the school committee suggest so that he can proceed.  John Marsi motioned to accept the Town Administrator’s Report as presented.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0. 

3. New Business:

a.    FY24 Budget Discussion – DCRSD came before the Board.  Ms. Carmignani stated that the committee met last night and voted on a new assessment.  They lowered it for both towns.  Our assessment has been lowered to $960.125 from $1,237,925.  She stated that the house budget was kind to regional schools.  As in every year the legislature votes to pay 100% for transportation but there are risks and feels the school committee should take that risk.  On May 10th the school committee will have version 2 budget, the level funded budget.  Jon Ruda stated that part of the discussion at the next meeting is to have a June vote.  We tried to lower as much as possible but lumping everything together was too much to ask.  We need the feasibility study and residents did not want that on their taxes every year.  Regarding the Dudley Middle School roof, Mr. Mathieu stated that the project will occur in the summer, and we don’t have to pay for it until next year.  The project might have change orders and they will not know the final bill until the fall, when the projects are complete.  At that time, they will take the debt and bond it and charge the town through the assessment.  That assessment will need to be bonded by the town but that will not be until FY25.   One thing for sure, the feasibility study needs to be paid for by June.  It is reimbursable about 50%.  
The FAA opened their meeting at 7:07pm.  Discussion took place about the June election ballot.   Should we have three questions on the election ballot?  We need to vote on this at our May 4, 2023 meeting.  In the proposed FY24 budget the total contingent appropriations would be $2,668,797.  That would be one vote for an override.  The other two questions would be debt exclusions: one for the roof on Dudley Middle and the other the feasibility study.  Kerry Cyganiewicz requested we put a fact sheet together for the voters; we need to explain everything.  The fact sheet would be separate from the ballot.  We could advertise in the local newspapers and weekly flyers that are distributed to every household.  If the vote fails, our Stabilization Fund is gone.  Regarding the roof projects, Mr. Mathieu will get the delineation of the two school roofs next week. The total bid came in at $5,000,000 but he does not have the numbers for Dudley at this time. In the meantime, he will be contacting Unibank’s fiscal advisor to get the debt exclusion question over to the town.  The overall amount for the capital projects is approximately $7.5 million.  Mr. Mayotte stated that Dudley residents do not want to know the overall cost for the projects, just what number they need to make to decide on their vote. 
Richard Carmignani, Treasurer/Collector, stated that the Dudley Municipal Complex’s debt will be paid off in December in the amount of $400,000.  We are losing our ability to raise taxes and we now we have an opportunity.   Mr. Ruda stated that we need to vote on the budget on May 4, 2023.   The Board instructed the Town Administrator to prepare three scenarios, an override for operational expenses for the school and municipal expenses, and two recommendations on the capital debt exclusion. All agreed.  No vote taken.
4. Old Business:

a.     Bound Counsel Compliance – Mr. Carmignani stated that bond counsel is requesting a vote for the Tobin Farms Road Betterment similar to the Partridge Hill Rd Betterment and clarification on the borrowing of the fire truck.    John Marsi motioned that (a)  the repairs to be made with the proceeds of the $401,000 Road Betterment Bonds are required by public convenience and necessity, (b) the private roads/ways to be improved by the repairs to be made with the proceeds of such bonds have been made to the public for a minimum of two years, and (c) that the fire truck to be acquired with the proceeds of the $775,000 Departmental Equipment Bonds will be owned by the Town and operated only by the town personnel for the fire department purposes. Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

5.    Student Representative:  
6.  Departmental Communication:
7.   Adjournment:

Steven Sullivan motioned to adjourn at 7:58pm   Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded. Unanimous 5-0.

Respectfully submitted.
Michelle Jervis

Administrative Secretary

Cc:  Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board
        Press Release – J. Ruda
        Proposed FY24 Budget

        Budget 2024 – Overview – With Override Passing

        Budget 2024 Overview – Without Override Passing

        Budget FY 24 – Line Items

